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willingness to give it his best effort is what will 
be valuable later in life. I am honored to rep-
resent Will in the United States Congress. I 
ask my colleagues in the United States House 
of Representatives join me in congratulating 
Will Babcock and his team for competing and 
winning this rigorous competition. We all share 
in wishing him nothing but continued success. 

f 

IN HONOR OF LADY RUTH 
SKINNER 

HON. SANFORD D. BISHOP, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 5, 2016 

Mr. BISHOP of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to congratulate a dear friend of long-
standing to my wife, Vivian and me, Lady Ruth 
Skinner, on 60 years of life and 40 years de-
voted to the ministry of Jesus Christ. David 
Viscott once said that, ‘‘The purpose of life is 
to discover your gift. The work of life is to de-
velop it. The Meaning of life is to give your gift 
away.’’ Ruth Skinner has given her life away 
in service to God, her family, the Columbus 
community and the broader faith community. 
Truly, we and the world are all better for it. 

Ruth Skinner, affectionately called ‘‘Lady’’, 
was born and reared in Columbus, Georgia 
where she attended Columbus Technical Col-
lege and became a Master Cosmetologist and 
businesswoman, in her own right. Further-
more, she is a member of Bread of Life Chris-
tian Center Ministries, Inc., where she has 
served as the Founding First Lady for over 31 
years alongside her loving husband, Bishop 
L.D. Skinner, Sr. 

Lady Ruth Skinner’s passion and dedication 
for her faith inspired her to lead. She has 
dedicated 40 years of her life to the ministry 
and has taken the gifts with which she had 
been endowed by God to better support her 
community. As a Ruling Elder of Bread of Life 
Christian Center Ministries and National Direc-
tor of Explosion Ministries Fellowship Associa-
tion of Churches (EMFAC), a fellowship of 
interdenominational ministries and churches, 
she demonstrates her leadership and unwav-
ering faith in God. 

She is the mother to three sons—Pastor 
Darnel Skinner, Jr., Darrell Skinner, and 
Darius Skinner—and loves spending time with 
her siblings and grandchildren. Her 60 years 
of life, thus far, have been filled by travel with 
her husband, expanding her knowledge 
through literature, and nurturing her relation-
ship with both God and God’s people. Lady 
Ruth lives by the idea that only what you do 
for Christ will last, and her selfless dedication 
and service make it clear the lives she has 
touched over the years have been irreversibly 
changed. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join my 
wife, Vivian, and me in extending our gratitude 
and best wishes to Lady Ruth Skinner on the 
occasion of her 60th birthday, and the celebra-
tion of 40 years of faithful service in the min-
istry of Jesus Christ. To God be the glory for 
the things He has done through the life of 
Lady Ruth Skinner. 

HOWARD L. CHAMBERS, LEG-
ENDARY LAKEWOOD CITY MAN-
AGER TO RETIRE 

HON. ALAN S. LOWENTHAL 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 5, 2016 

Mr. LOWENTHAL. Mr. Speaker, Howard L. 
Chambers, who has served as the city man-
ager of the City of Lakewood for four decades, 
is the California city manager with the longest 
tenure in the same city—this in a profession 
where the average length of service in Cali-
fornia is about seven years. 

A lifelong member of the Lakewood commu-
nity, Howard grew up near Mayfair Park, went 
to neighborhood schools, and worked at the 
YMCA. 

After earning his degree at Cal State Long 
Beach, Howard interned at the City of Lake-
wood for two years, handling youth services. 
He then went to work with the City of 
Rosemead as an assistant city manager. 

Howard returned to Lakewood in 1972 in 
the role of an executive assistant to the city 
manager. In 1976, he was named acting city 
administrator and shortly thereafter hired to 
permanently fill the position, which was later 
re-titled as city manager, by the city council. 

During his 40-year tenure as a city man-
ager, Howard Chambers has become a re-
spected leader among area city managers, al-
ways willing to take the time to share his pro-
fessional experience with his colleagues on 
issues affecting Southern California, its resi-
dents, and its infrastructure. 

Howard has also worked tirelessly and ef-
fectively on ad hoc committees and coalitions 
to address federal, state, and local issues, and 
has never shied away from a principled battle. 
As a long-term member of the International 
City/County Management Association (ICMA), 
Chairman of the Southeast Los Angeles Coun-
ty Municipal Management Group, the Cali-
fornia Contract Cities Association, and a mem-
ber of the League of California Cities’ City 
Managers Division, Howard has worked with 
elected and appointed city officials, legislators, 
regulators, the business community, residents, 
and others to achieve solutions to the critical 
issues affecting local governments. 

In addition to his public service, Howard 
Chambers has made community service a pri-
ority. His involvement includes the Lakewood 
Rotary Club, the Weingart-Lakewood Family 
YMCA, Lakewood Special Olympics, the 
American Heart Association, Su Casa Ending 
Domestic Violence, Lakewood Regional Hos-
pital, Kris Kringle Charity Golf Tournament, 
and Project Shepherd. 

For his sustained excellence, he has been 
recognized throughout his career by a variety 
of organizations including ICMA, Harvard Uni-
versity John F. Kennedy School of Govern-
ment, California Jaycees, YMCA, Lakewood 
City Council, Lakewood City Employees Asso-
ciation, and Su Casa Ending Domestic Vio-
lence. 

During his tenure, Howard Chambers man-
aged the city’s largest public works project in 
its first 50 years: the $16 million improvement 
of the Lakewood Civic Center and construction 
of The Centre at Sycamore Plaza. He later 
oversaw the $21-million expansion and mod-
ernization of the Lakewood Sheriff’s Station, 
the largest single project in the city’s history. 

The sheriff’s station expansion project was 
completed without a new tax, tax increase, or 
special assessment. 

Howard Chambers is considered a legend in 
the city management profession and is known 
for his ability to build working relationships 
with city staffers, civic leaders, and state legis-
lators. He also is a role model for his peers. 
Known for his ‘‘teachable moments,’’ he has 
become a mentor and teacher to new city 
managers. He has been and will continue to 
be passionate about local government, and his 
involvement in community activities and 
achievements in public service have resulted 
in significant benefits to Lakewood and sur-
rounding communities. 

During his four decades of service, Lake-
wood has deservedly earned many awards for 
the quality of its services, its commitment to 
responsive government, and its innovations. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF WILLIAM B. 
PITTARD 

HON. JOE BARTON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 5, 2016 

Mr. BARTON. Mr. Speaker, I would like to 
take this opportunity to recognize William B. 
Pittard who is leaving the House to reenter the 
private practice of law. Mr. Pittard has served 
in the Office of the General Counsel for five 
and one-half years, initially as an Assistant 
Counsel; then, for nearly four and one-half 
years, as Deputy General Counsel; and, most 
recently, as Acting General Counsel. We will 
miss him. 

Mr. Pittard provided frequent and invaluable 
legal advice and representation to Members of 
the House (including me and my staff), the of-
ficers of the House, the committees of the 
House, and the leadership of the House— 
most often in connection with their interactions 
with the other branches of the Federal Gov-
ernment. He did so professionally and without 
regard to partisan identity and, as a result, we 
came to rely on his expertise and guidance. 
Over the years, Mr. Pittard played a very sig-
nificant role in safeguarding the legal and insti-
tutional interests of the House of Representa-
tives. 

Mr. Pittard has served the House with great 
distinction, and I am confident he will exhibit 
that same level of distinction in representing 
private clients. On behalf of myself and the 
entire House community, we thank Mr. Pittard 
for his many years of devoted service, and ex-
tend to him our very best wishes for his con-
tinued success. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE OF COACH 
PAUL GROVER OF PENSACOLA, 
FLORIDA 

HON. JEFF MILLER 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 5, 2016 

Mr. MILLER of Florida. Mr. Speaker, it is 
with profound sadness that I rise to remember 
Coach Paul Grover from Florida’s First Con-
gressional District. Paul passed away on 
Wednesday June 22, after six courageous 
years of battling with cancer. 
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Coach Grover was born in Pensacola, grad-

uating from Pensacola Catholic High School in 
1988. After graduation, he attended Livingston 
University before returning home and com-
pleting his degree at the University of West 
Florida. 

In 1997, Paul began his coaching career at 
his alma mater, Pensacola Catholic High 
School, coaching football and baseball. How-
ever, in 1998, he began his true passion, 
coaching girls’ basketball, where he remained 
the school’s assistant coach until 2000. In 
1999, under his leadership, the girls won a 
state title, and in 2000 they were runner ups. 
Finally, last year, Paul moved to Jay High 
School, becoming head coach of the girls’ 
basketball team, and working with his dear 
friend and Jay Athletic Director, Lance Young-
blood. 

Coach Grover’s friends, family, and students 
will remember him as a selfless man, hard-
working and encouraging. Outside of love of 
organized sports, Paul was also an avid 
sportsman and active member of Olive Baptist 
Church. 

My wife, Vicki, and I will keep all who love 
him, especially his mother Lily; brothers, 
George and Richard; sisters Sharon, Barbara, 
and Marlanne, as well as his numerous 
nieces, nephews, and godchildren in our 
thoughts and prayers. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO MAX MONTHEI 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 5, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Max 
Monthei, a member of the 2016 Iowa Boys 2A 
State Golf Tournament Championship Team. 

Max, and his teammates at Panorama High 
School, persevered through a tough season. 
With steady and consistent play at the state 
tournament, these students showed the state 
of Iowa that they were worthy of a state cham-
pionship two years in a row. 

Mr. Speaker, Max’s determination, hard 
work, commitment and team work is what con-
tributed to the stellar success of his team. His 
willingness to give it his best effort is what will 
be valuable later in life and I am honored to 
represent Max in the United States Congress. 
I ask my colleagues in the United States 
House of Representatives join me in congratu-
lating Max Monthei and his team for com-
peting and winning this rigorous competition. 
We all share in wishing him nothing but con-
tinued success. 

f 

H.R. 5456 

HON. VERN BUCHANAN 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, July 5, 2016 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Mr. Speaker, I submit the 
following extraneous materials on H.R. 5456, 
the Family First Prevention Services Act of 
2016: 

FOSTER FAMILY-BASED 
TREATMENT ASSOCIATION, 
Hackensack, NJ, June 15, 2016. 

Re: H.R. 5456 Family First Prevention Serv-
ice Act 

Hon. KEVIN BRADY, 
Chair, House Ways and Means Committee, 

Washington, DC. 
Hon. VERN BUCHANAN, 
Chair, House Human Resources Subcommittee, 

Washington, DC. 
Hon. ORRIN HATCH, 
Chair, Senate Finance Committee, Washington, 

DC. 
Hon. SANDER LEVIN, 
Ranking Member, Ways and Means, 
Washington, DC. 
Hon. LLOYD DOGGETT, 
Ranking Member, House Human Resource Sub-

committee, Washington, DC. 
Hon. RON WYDEN, 
Ranking Member, Senate Finance Ranking 

Member, Washington, DC. 

DEAR CHAIRMAN BRADY AND RANKING MEM-
BER LEVIN; SUBCOMMITTEE CHAIR BUCHANAN 
AND RANKING MEMBER DOGGETT, AND CHAIR-
MAN HATCH AND RANKING MEMBER WYDEN: 
The Foster Family-based Treatment Asso-
ciation congratulates you on the important 
bipartisan work and agreement reflected in 
H.R. 5456 Family First Prevention Service 
Act. 

Title I will provide crucial funding to keep 
families together, in particular those facing 
substance abuse problems, mental health, 
and generational deprivation of health par-
enting skills. Providing funding to address 
these crises is the first step to reforming our 
child welfare system so that families might 
stay together whenever possible and safe and 
avoid additional trauma of family breakup. 

Title II will provide clarity about profes-
sional roles and responsibilities to assess 
each child and provide the most appropriate, 
least restrictive placement when a child 
must be removed from their home. Overall 
the bill recognizes the importance of a con-
tinuum of care from family support to fam-
ily-like out of home placement to congregate 
care placements as needed by a child and 
family contingent on on-going, individual-
ized assessments. 

We look forward to working with the 115th 
Congress to be sure that this full continuum 
is supported and efficient: that qualified res-
idential programs are able to meet these new 
requirements and serve youth clearly need-
ing that level of care, and that community- 
based, family-like settings are supported and 
sustained so that youth who would otherwise 
be at the residential level of care can be 
served safely and professionally in the com-
munity in placements with biological fam-
ily, with kin or guardians, or with non-kin-
ship foster families. 

We furthermore support the important re-
authorization of Title IV–B programs and are 
especially pleased to see continuation of the 
adoption-kinship incentives, court improve-
ment funds, and the regional partnership 
grants. 

Again, thank you for your work on H.R. 
5456. Please call on FFTA as we move for-
ward in improving the family preservation 
and foster care systems for all of America’s 
youth requiring such support. 

Sincerely, 
JODIE A. AUSTIN, 

LCSW, Board President. 

CONFERENCE OF CHIEF JUSTICES AND 
CONFERENCE OF STATE COURT AD-
MINISTRATORS, GOVERNMENT RE-
LATIONS OFFICE, 

June 15, 2016. 
Re: Family First Prevention Services Act of 

2016 (H.R. 5456) 

Hon. KEVIN BRADY 
Chairman, Ways and Means Committee, 
House of Representatives, Washington, DC. 
Hon. VERN BUCHANAN, 
Chairman, Subcommittee on Human Resources, 

Ways and Means Committee, House of Rep-
resentatives, Washington, DC. 

Hon. SANDER M. LEVIN, 
Ranking Member, Ways and Means Committee, 

House of Representatives, Washington, DC. 
Hon. LLOYD DOGGETT, 
Ranking Member, Subcommittee on Human Re-

sources, Ways and Means Committee, House 
of Representatives, Washington, DC. 

DEAR CHAIRMAN BRADY, RANKING MEMBER 
LEVIN, CHAIRMAN BUCHANAN, AND RANKING 
MEMBER DOGGETT: On behalf of the Con-
ference of Chief Justices and the Conference 
of State Court Administrators, we are writ-
ing in support of your efforts to promote and 
improve outcomes for the children and youth 
who come to the attention of the child wel-
fare system, including children in foster 
care. Over the decades the House Ways and 
Means Committee, with bipartisan support, 
has taken significant steps forward on behalf 
of our most vulnerable children. 

We are aware that the House Ways and 
Means Committee is considering the Family 
First Prevention Services Act of 2016 (H.R. 
5456), which would allow funds under Title 
IV–E of the Social Security Act to be used 
for prevention services to help keep children 
at risk of placement in foster care safely at 
home with their parents or kin and would 
take important steps to ensure that children 
who need to enter foster care will be placed 
in the least restrictive setting appropriate to 
their needs, by targeting federal dollars on 
smaller family-foster homes and on other 
care settings for children and youth with 
special treatment needs or those in special 
circumstances, such as pregnant and par-
enting teens or older youth in independent 
living settings. 

For your information, we enclose resolu-
tion, In Support of Reforms to Improve the 
Outcomes for Children in the Child Welfare 
System, recently adopted by our respective 
Conferences. We commend your efforts to 
promote and improve outcomes for the chil-
dren and youth who come to the attention of 
the child welfare system. We hope that you 
consider our resolutions and support as you 
move forward to adopt this legislation. 

Additionally, the legislation reauthorizes 
child and family services programs under 
Title IV–B of the Social Security Act, in-
cluding the three Court Improvement Pro-
gram (CIP) grants through FY 2021 at the 
current $30 million level. The three CIP 
grant programs are critical for state courts 
as they provide the only federal funds to 
state courts for the purpose of improving 
state court oversight of abuse and neglect 
cases; and have been invaluable in assisting 
courts to improve and expedite our processes 
and procedures. These funds have resulted in 
abused and neglected children moving more 
expeditiously to safe, permanent homes and 
improved outcomes for children in need of 
protection. Our work, however, is not com-
plete, so the reauthorization of these funds 
will allow us to continue our work to im-
prove results for these children. 

We look forward to working with you to 
ensure these child welfare reforms will truly 
benefit children who come to the attention 
of the child welfare system and to continue 
to explore additional improvements on their 
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